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Call to Order
Chair Tunney called the meeting to order at 10:02 a.m.



Approval of the December 2, 2021, Minutes
Mr. Quackenbush made a motion to approve the minutes of the December 2, 2021, Commission meeting.  Ms. White seconded the motion, and all approved the minutes. 
Seymour “Sy” Goldstein, Former Chairman of the MHIC

Commissioner Quackenbush informed the Commission that Mr. Seymour “Sy” Goldstein, former Chairman of the MHIC passed away on February 1, 2022.   Mr. Goldstein was 87.   Mr. Goldstein served as MHIC Chairman for many years.  There will be a Celebration of Life for Mr. Goldstein in the Spring.   The Commissioners and the Maryland Home Improvement Commission sends their condolences to his family and friends.  




Guaranty Fund Activity Report

The MHIC Guaranty Fund Activity Report dated January 21, 2022, is as follows:

Balance as of July 1, 2021


$  4,270,440.31
Receipts




$  836,774.55
Interest




      

-0-
Disbursements


Claims




($691,048.25)


Refunds



    ($995.20)


Balance as of December 2021

$4,415,174.41
Reserve

Anticipated Large Claims


$   800,000.00
FMIS Balance




$4,296,946.41
Difference




$118,228.00
Please notice that the “Receipts” amount of $836,774.55 includes Electronic Licensing receipts of $99,325.00 and Lockbox receipts of $18,900.00 for the month of  December that were not posted into FMIS until the month of January 2022.  
Prorated Claims Report — MHIC Business Meeting

February 3, 2022
         
Contractor



        Suspended date

Contractor A





June 9, 2015

Payout completed on March 27, 2018

Contractor B





June 16, 2016

Payout completed on December 6, 2018

Contractor C





February 1, 2017

Payout completed on October 4, 2018

Contractor D 





June 29, 2017

Payout completed on October 24, 2019
Contractor E





June 29, 2017 
Payout completed on November 2, 2020
Contractor F 





December 21, 2017

Payout completed on September 3, 2019
Contractor G
May 8, 2019 (Voluntary Termination)
8 – Complaints
Expected Payout early 2022-4 cases 
under appeal
Contractor H





June 24, 2019 (Emergency Suspension)
7– Complaints
Expected Payout February 2022-one appeal  
 1-Criminal Complaint 



Criminal Charges filed in one case
Warrant issued   Contractor recently deceased.  
Contractor I





March 8, 2019 (License Expired)
6 – Complaints




Latest one opened Sept. 16, 2020







Claim date to close March 16, 2022

Contractor J

Dec. 16, 2019 (Emergency Suspension)           
19 – Complaints
Latest complaint opened January 7, 2021 Claims date to close July 7, 2022
Contractor K





Jan. 16, 2020 (Show Cause Suspension)
8 – Complaints
Latest complaint opened Nov 13, 2020.  Claims date to close May 13, 2022.
Contractor L





March 12, 2020 (Emergency Suspension)    
10—Complaints  
Latest Licensed Complaint opened 
March 24, 2021

3-Criminal Complaints
Criminal Charges filed in 2 cases

A third criminal complaint received January 28, 2022
Contractor M
Dec. 5, 2019 (Show Cause Suspension)
12-Complaints
Latest complaint opened March 3, 2021
Contractor N



13-Complaints
April 19, 2021 (Emergency Suspension)

Latest complaint opened May 13, 2021
Mr. Finneran informed the Commission of the following:
Contractor H has an appeal pending and this should be paid out this Spring.

Contractor I Claims closed date is set for March 16, 2022, and all claims are fully adjudicated. MHIC should be able to payout mid-March, 2022, unless other claims come in before the Close date.
Contractor J Claims close date is set for July 7, 2022.
Contractor L The Contractor entered into another complaint while unlicensed, it would be the third unlicensed complaint.  MHIC received the complaint from the homeowner on January 28, 2022.  If the homeowner is willing to testify, MHIC will file criminal charges against the contractor.  Criminal charges have already been filed in two of the complaints, but have not been fully adjudicated yet.  

No Changes in Contractor M or N

There are no other large upcoming prorated cases on the Horizon.  There are no new large claims anticipated that Mr. Finneran is aware of. 

The Commissioner had no questions about the Guaranty Fund Report or the Pro-Rated Claims Report.

Review of Exam Results
	Below is the examination statistics summary for the months of December 2021 and January 2022
December 2021


	Home Improvement
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Contractor
	143
	96
	47
	67%

	Contractor Spanish
	115
	48
	67
	42%

	Salesperson
	92
	56
	36
	61%

	Salesperson Spanish
	0
	0
	0
	

	TOTAL
	350
	200
	150
	57%

	January 2022


	Contractor
	142
	99
	43
	70%

	Contractor Spanish
	113
	53
	60
	47%

	Salesperson
	91
	61
	30
	67%

	Salesperson Spanish
	0
	0
	0
	0

	TOTAL
	346
	213
	133
	62%


The Commissioners had no questions about the PSI Exam Results

Maryland Home Improvement Stats


MARYLAND HOME IMPROVEMENT COMMISSION STATS

	November 2021 

	LICENSING ACTIVITY
	 

	Current Licenses Total
	33,901

	   Contractor/Salesperson
	17,876

	   Salesperson
	2,400

	   Contractor/Salesperson (Corp/Part) 
	12,766

	   Applications Approved
	124

	
	

	COMPLAINTS RECEIVED

	Complaints Received 
	109

	     Licensed
	73

	     Unlicensed
	38

	Pending Show Cause Hearings
	16

	Waiting to be sent to OAH
	65

	Pending Hearing/Decision at OAH
	279

	Mediation
	78

	

	Claims

	Total Open Claims
	499

	New Claims Received
	34

	Small Claims Received
	0


	December 2021 

	LICENSING ACTIVITY
	 

	Current Licenses Total
	33,898

	   Contractor/Salesperson
	17,892

	   Salesperson
	2,396

	   Contractor/Salesperson (Corp/Part) 
	12,744

	   Applications Approved
	129

	
	

	COMPLAINTS RECEIVED

	Complaints Received 
	97

	     Licensed
	57

	     Unlicensed
	42

	Pending Show Cause Hearings
	35

	Waiting to be sent to OAH
	110

	Pending Hearing/Decision at OAH
	389

	Mediation
	82

	

	Claims

	Total Open Claims
	490

	New Claims Received
	35

	Small Claims Received
	0


OAH has notified the Commission that they are overwhelmed and they are no longer accepting cases from MHIC until further notice.  MHIC received the notice about a month ago.  Until then, MHIC was sending 52 cases per month to OAH.  The Commission’s backlog was getting down to a reasonable level.  The last time OAH did this was January 2020, and MHIC was shut down for eight months.  MHIC was given no indication of how long it will be before they can send cases again to OAH.  There are 279 Commission cases pending at OAH.  

Mr. Finneran will be working on a small claims report for a future Commission meeting.   The delay of the small claims report is due to the Commission’s January office relocation to 1100 N Calvert St, Baltimore, MD 21201.
Mr. Altieri asked Mr. Finneran how the OAH’s freeze will impact the Commission.  Mr. Finneran said besides many upset homeowners, there will be some bad contractors that will be able to continue operating because MHIC will not be able to adjudicate claims against them and suspend them.  Homeowners will not receive a resolution, good or bad, to their claims in a timely manner. Mr. Tunney asked, if enough cases were pending against a particular contractor, could the Commission issue an emergency suspension?  Mr. Finneran said that was correct.  Mr. Sigman said it’s tricky because complaints are just allegations, and they haven’t been adjudicated yet.  MHIC can look for grounds to suspend contractors, but the mere existence of complaints is not enough.  A hearing would have to take place and sufficient misconduct to justify a suspension would have to be proven.  Ms. White said that a contractor taking several deposits from homeowners and not doing anything would warrant an immediate suspension to her.  She was not sure if that was legal.  Mr. Sigman said that the Commission would have to review the facts of each case but that would be the kind of thing that could result in a suspension.  MHIC would need cooperation from homeowners to prove misconduct.  Mr. Finneran said that MHIC actively builds cases against contractors that are bad actors and will take action when appropriate.  They offer contractors a hearing before they are suspended.  Mr. Altieri said if cases build up, losses are going to build up, and the Commission would not know what the losses would be.  MHIC calculates anticipated losses to the best of its ability.  He suggested that the Commission attempt to consider anticipated losses for claims pending during the OAH moratorium in its Guaranty Fund report.   Mr. Finneran said it’s a good idea.  He said he could calculate the unanticipated large claims and add it to the number and it would be an unanticipated claim number.  Mr. Altieri stated that in banking they have unanticipated charge offs and the way they do it as a percentage.  Just because of the delay that is going to occur, maybe MHIC should do the same thing? The Commissioners think it is a wise move.  Ms. White feels all claims should be looked at in this manner.  Mr. Altieri said that is why MHIC could say unanticipated claims.  He doesn’t know what the rate percentage is and MHIC has a healthy balance so he doesn’t know how MHIC would aggregate the percentage.  MHIC could say 25 basis points are going to the claims.  Mr. Quackenbush asked if an analysis has ever been done where the Commission looked at all claims and figured out a percentage of how many are adjudicated in favor of the homeowner and on average what was paid out of all claims.  Mr. Finneran said that the study has never been done.  It would be a lot of work to figure that out. Mr. Tunney explained that The Office of Administrative Hearings serves as an independent, judicial body comprised of administrative law judges who hear cases and issue decisions.  Mr. Sigman said that OAH are the ones who make the decisions that the Commission reviews at exceptions hearings.   Mr. Quackenbush said he would make a recommendation to establish an unanticipated claim reserve of 10 percent of the balance.  Mr. Finneran said to hold off with this because the new Senate Bill that was dropped may have an effect on this number. 

MHIC CITATION REPORT
There were no citations in December 2021 or January 2022.




Senate Bill 467

Senate Bill 467 would increase the maximum Guaranty Fund award from $20,000 to $30,000 for one claimant for acts or omissions of one contractor.  They are not increasing the $100,000 maximum payout per contractor.  Mr. Finneran said his understanding of the rationale for the bill is that inflation has made the $20,000 cap insufficient.  The Commission cannot present opinions to the legislature, but the Commission can discuss the bill.   Commissioner Connellee asked Mr. Finneran if this will affect the contractor and homeowner in the way that the contractor will have to provide a higher financial solvency when applying for an MHIC license?  Will it deter Contractors from getting licensed?  How is this going to negatively impact the homeowner?  Mr. Finneran said that it really does not address the impact on homeowners as well as it should.  Mr. Finneran agreed that it may also have a positive effect on homeowners.  He believes some homeowners may be negatively affected because, currently, if the MHIC makes five large payouts on a contractor, this will max out the $100,000 limit that MHIC can payout on behalf of a contractor.   With the new bill, after four $30,000 awards, a contractor will be at the $100,000 maximum.  Everything will then become prorated so homeowners will receive only a portion of their award.  Also, Ms. Connellee said that more contractors may not reach the $30,000 net worth that is needed to get the MHIC license, which will cause more unlicensed contractors, which this will affect homeowners as well.  Mr. Quackenbush asked why the Bill was introduced?  Did it have to do with a particular case or circumstance?  Does the Senator have a particular issue?  MHIC has a liaison that was going to reach out to Senator West to hear the backstory, but they have not done so yet.   Mr. Sigman speculates that a homeowner probably had a claim that went beyond $20,000, and they went to their representative and said it would be great if MHIC would increase their cap of $20,000 to possibly $30,000 per job because home improvement is so expensive these days the cap needs to be changed.  Mr. Quackenbush agreed that is probably what inspired the Bill.  Mr. Quackenbush also asked how many homeowners could have claimed $30,000 but were not allowed to because of the $20,000 cap?   Mr. Finneran said that the IT Department ran a report for the last three years of all of the $20,000 payouts.  It is a lengthy report that has a couple hundred cases and he will review it and find out what the actual claim amount was as opposed to the $20,000 they received.  Mr. Quackenbush asked about the impact on MHIC and whether the legislature will require the Commission to rescreen all the homeowners and retroactively award them up to $30,000?  Mr. Finneran said that the way the Bill reads all contractors must be financially solvent and have a net worth of at least $30,000.   It is unknown if MHIC will have to go back and retroact payouts that exceeded the $20,000 cap.   This may also have an effect the balance of the Guaranty Fund and may require assessments against licensees.  Ms. White said that if a review of all the contractors that are currently licensed fall under the $30,000 net worth that may be required by law, it will basically make them become unlicensed and make it harder to get contractors licensed.   Ms. White stated that it may put small contractors out of business.  Mr. Finneran said they could get a two-year $30,000 surety bond to demonstrate financial solvency.   Mr. Finneran said if the larger claims are going to be capped at $30,000, will the small claims cap reach a higher percentage as well?  If the large claims are being increased by 1/3 does the small claims increase by 1/3?  Mr. Finneran will table the discussion until they see how the Bill plays out.   Mr. Shilling asked why MHIC only accepts personal financial statements as opposed to Corporate financial statements?  Mr. Finneran explained that the contractor is personally responsible for any payouts that occur when they are the individual licensee responsible for the corporation’s home improvement work.   Mr. Sigman stated that the individual is jointly and separately liable for claims that are paid out of the Guaranty Fund.  Corporations come and go and declare bankruptcy so that’s the reason MHIC focuses on the individual for financial solvency purposes.  Mr. Shilling said that currently he renews and doesn’t have to prove financial solvency so how does MHIC know if the individual is still financially solvent to have the MHIC license?  If the cap goes to $30,000 the Commission may want to ensure that previously licensed contractors satisfy the $30,000 net worth requirement before they can renew.   Mr. Finneran stated that they only require the contractor to prove financial solvency when they first get the license, unless they file bankruptcy or they have a problematic credit report.  They will then have to demonstrate their net worth or obtain a bond.  Mr. Sigman said the net worth was $15,000, then increased to $20,000 in 2008.  Inflation statistics show that $20,000 in 2008 would be approximately $26,000 in 2022, so the Commission would be ahead of inflation by going to $30,000, but that it would not necessarily be a bad idea, because it could be another ten years before the legislature changes it again.  Mr. Finneran stated that MHIC cannot come out in favor or against the Bill.  The biggest concern that Commissioner Morgan would be the impact on the Guaranty Fund balance.  Mr. Morgan asked for the Commissioners’ thoughts on the matter.  Ms. White stated they were cautious because they know the Guaranty Fund could be depleted.   The Commissioners all agreed.   Mr. Morgan stated that an Emergency Meeting may be called if more information comes out about the Bill.   The Commissioners agreed.  

Mr. Morgan acknowledge Mr. Finneran and his staff during the relocation of the Commission’s office for being exceptional and working toward getting things up and running The Commissioners agreed.   Mr. Tunney stated that Mr. Finneran is an absolute pleasure to work with.  The Commissioners all agreed.  

Comments from the Chairman

 There were no comments from the Chair. 


Comments from Executive Director 
Mr. Finneran said that the new location for the MHIC is 1100 N. Eutaw Street, Room 300, Baltimore, Maryland  21201.




Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 11:00 a.m.
        Signature on File


           Signature on File
____________________

____________________________
Joseph Tunney Chairman

David Finneran, Executive Director 
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